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Financial Structure: Andrew Castell (AC) advised that following a large joint-meeting (attended by AC, Tanya 

Castell and Anne MacDonald from Soirbheas) with Corrimony Energy,  Co-op Bank, Social Investment Scotland and the 

4 separate lawyers representing each of the parties, it emerged that the structure originally envisaged by Co-op Bank is 

too complicated to complete in the timeframe available. With the ROC review taking place in 2013 the time constraint 

requires that we have a simpler model to document. The suggested simpler model is that Soirbheas put in money to 

secure a 20% share of the wind-farm net income. It is not a share-holding, and we would not actually own a turbine but 

we would have the equivalent benefit under contract. SIS need to consider the proposal and await details from Co-op’s 

lawyers which are due by the end of the week. Co-op will need to provide certain safeguards to SIS (and Soirbheas) to 

protect repayment of their loan to Soirbheas.  Soirbheas will have a contractual right – but no physical asset. Further 

detail is needed as to exactly how all this will work before a decision can be made. Query whether under the new model 

we still need Soirbheas Trading Ltd – could CEL gift aid revenue direct to Soirbheas? 

 

Financial Forecasts – we are hoping Co-op will provide us with a copy of their forecasting model output. SIS will 

require covenants on what kind of community benefit we will provide and also cash-flow cover.  MG noted that visibility 

of cash flows for CEL would now be required given that Soirbheas was relying on its share of that for repayment of the 

SIS debt. 

 

Risk Register – Tanya Castell (TC) has updated the risk register and the key priority risks were discussed. 
 

Signing Authority - It was agreed Andrew Castell to have signing authority for Soirbheas Trading Ltd to sign the SIS 

letter regarding fees and expenses. 

 

 Project Progress MG 

 Mike Girvan (MG) outlined progress with Enercon the turbine suppliers who have set out contracts now and the small 

print is being examined. If all goes well these will be signed in the next couple of weeks and at that point a 2% Deposit 

must be paid with a further 25% stage payment at Financial Close (30
th

 April at the very latest). It is essential that we do 

not miss our ‘slot’ as the lead in to delivery is currently 14 months. Enercon will be responsible for the bases and turbine 

manufacture, supply and erection. All the contract work looks like coming in within the budgeted amounts. 

 

The Civil Engineering will probably now be done by local firm G S Campbell of Newtonmore. Originally the bank 

wanted to use a larger contractor.  However the alternative supplier is already involved in a number of other sites the 

Coop Bank is financing and Campbell’s last financials were good so the Co-op have agreed to accept them for the civil 

engineering works despite some reservations over the relatively small size of the company. 

 

Grid Connection – the exploratory drilling has revealed deep compacted gravel layers and a bed of extremely hard rock 

which makes going under the river an expensive prospect as much bigger drilling rig would be necessary and it would 

take a lot of time. An alternative route has been agreed with the Council, taking the cable underground along the road-

side and across the bridge. Contract with Agrilek to do the cabling is to be agreed and signed off.  

 

RSPB – There was a concern that BP might unduly delay agreements with RSPB as they have a reputation for being a bit 

dilatory as can happen with large corporate entities with regard to matters that are not a high priority to them. However, 

they have  given this prompt attention and have now signed off . The Girvan family will be planting around 50 hectares 

of native wood-land over a period of years as a goodwill gesture to RSPB in accordance with their original submission to 

RSPB. 
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There was mention in last month’s minutes of the number of lorry movements during the concrete pouring for the 

turbine bases and MG was asked if these would be coming from Balblair and if travel through Cannich could be avoided 

due to the narrow roads. MG agreed the preferred route would be via Inverness and the Glen road though he will not have 

full control over this. He will certainly put forward the concerns to the contractors. The community will also be given 

advance warning nearer the time. 

 

 Finance TC 

Inner Moray Firth (IMF)– No response from them yet. Replied to all queries raised by them.  TC agreed to 

chase again. 

Ward Discretionary Fund – £4,000 has been received towards Soirbheas’ objective of obtaining the benefit from the 

wind farm and banked.  The Highland Council logo has been added to the website as required and justification of how 

the money is spent will be required.   

 

Leader –Anne Macdonald (AM) has completed and submitted an application form. Copy of the planning permission 

needs to be sent to them (available on the Soirbheas website). Funding will be for a Community Development Co-

ordinator. Soirbheas Board will need to appoint a line manager for the Community Development Officer. Funding will be 

for 18 months with us providing 25% of the cost for this post (£6191). We must provide confirmation that we will have 

free resources to meet that, and as claims are made in arrears on provision of receipted invoices with the final 25% paid 

at the end ( in effect we will be funding it up front so there will be cash-flow implications for this). Our application goes 

to the panel at end of March ACTION: TC to send AM copy of the SIS offer letter.  

Bank Balance – Mary Brook submitted a written financial summary (see Appendix I). Current bank balance £4,264.81 

VAT –First re-claim submitted for £83.00 

 

Co-op Bank Account –Soirbheas Trading Ltd account documentation now received 

 

 Community Engagement  

Membership:  261 members.   

Website – Jim has all the missing minutes now and will be adding them to the web-site – he has some computer 

systems problems at the moment but will update the web-site when he is all sorted. 

Training – Community Energy Scotland  training event in Stornoway on how to disburse money – travel paid – 

morning and evening sessions – Action: TC will attend. 

General: Cannich Youth Club and the local schools could be involved with placing a time capsule on site – perhaps at 

Easter?  Corrimony Energy Ltd will have a gateman on site – might be useful to provide brochures about the community 

project for visitors. Membership Application Form needs to be updated – ACTION: TC to update membership form 

and forward electronic copy 

TC was due to talk to Dr Sarah Skerratt from Scottish Agricultural College about the plans to approve internet 

connectivity and the project may be mentioned briefly in a paper on rural resilience. 

Copy in Drumnadrochit.info with minutes and notices – ACTION: ET 

 

Correspondence:  
Wright Johnson Mackenzie are holding a Renewables conference in Inverness in March to which we are invited – there 

will be a specific session on hydro projects – there is no charge for attending. 

 

Interest is being shown in our project and two academic studies have approached us for more information – Paul Gully a 

civil engineering student at Dublin University is doing a paper on Windfarm Development – to what extent consented 

wind-farms actually go into construction (main region of focus Scotland). Edinburgh Uni Institute of Governance asked 

us to complete a long survey questionnaire on Renewable Energy Projects and Barriers. ET has responded to both. 

 

 

 Matters Arising and Any Other Business  

DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS:  

Steering Group Meeting Thursday 29
th

 March at 7.30 pm – Blairbeg Hall Drumnadrochit & advance dates 

to keep free in diaries Thursday 26
th

 April, Thursday 31
st
 May, Thursday 21

st
 June venues TBA 

 Chairman:                                                                                           Tanya Castell  

Clerk to the Board:                                                                                           Erik Trelfer 

Date:  


